Nike Missile Sites: The National Security Measure that Sparked Conflict and Compromise

Shea Curran & Kate Enquist Senior Division Group Website Student Composed Words:1027 Process Paper: 487

## **Annotated Bibliography**

## **Primary Sources**

"1961 Image of One of the Plainville Radars." *Cold War-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 1961, coldwar-ct.com/Nike\_Plainville.html.

This source is an image of a radar from a missile site. It was used to help the audience visualize the aesthetics of the sites.

"Aerial Photo of IFC Site." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 1990, coldwar-ct.com/Nike HA-08 East Windsor.html.

The source is an aerial photo of a NIKE site, aiding the viewer in understanding the site's layout.

"Aerial View of the Nike IFC Site on Talcott Mtn in Bloomfield, CT." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 1960, coldwar-ct.com/Nike\_HA-85\_Avon\_Simsbury.html.

This photo was a bird's-eye view of a different site to help show the slight site to site variations.

"Aerial View of the Portland, CT Launch Battery, ." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 21 Oct. 1959, coldwar-ct.com/Nike HA-26 Portland.html.

The image is an aerial view of a missile launch site, exemplifying how the missiles looked and operated.

"Army Heeds Civic Plea." (1955, Sep 18). New York Times (1923-Current File)
Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/113230487?accountid=46854

This source is an article that provided context on the one compromise that occurred between the U.S. Military and Westport. We were able to use this source as another perspective on the issue.

Bacorn, Jim. "E. Windsor Launch Area." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 1967, coldwar-ct.com/Nike HA-08 East Windsor.html.

The photo of a different launch area shows another angle of it, further aiding the audience in visualizing its appearance and function.

"Battery B, 526th AA at Fort Hancock in 1954. U.S. Army Photograph in the NPS/Gateway NRA Museum Collection." *National Park Service*, National Park Service, 31 Mar. 2012, www.nps.gov/gate/planyourvisit/sandyhookniketours.htm.

This digital image depicts nike missiles. It was used to help the reader visualize the topic.

Burgeson, John, et al. "Interview with Nike Site Veterans and Subject Matter Experts." 25 Jan. 2018. This source is an interview which was conducted by Shea Curran and Kate Enquist.

The interview aided us in acquiring an oral history and direct perspective on the missile sites.

Crisler, Ben (1957, Aug 11). When the nike moved in. New York Times (1923-Current File) Retrieved from <a href="https://search.proquest.com/docview/114195610?accountid=47088">https://search.proquest.com/docview/114195610?accountid=47088</a>

This movie review is about Westport citizen Max Shulman's movie 'Rally Round the Flag Boys'. This source was used to gain an understanding of how citizens perceived the construction and operation of the NIKE sites.

Curran, Shea D., et al. "Milford Nike Missile Site." 25 Jan. 2018.

This source is a compilation of images. These photographs were taken at a visit to the former Milford Missile Site.

David Anderson Special to The New, York Times. "WESTPORT TO DROP FIGHT ON NIKE SITE." New York Times (1923-Current file), Jan 19, 1955, pp. 29, ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The New York Times, https://search.proquest.com/docview/113256066?accountid=46854.

This source is a historical newspaper. It was used for evidence on how the army had more power than the local civilians and politicians. We learned that army was allowed to build their sites in westport, even after the locals protested.

Dieter Stanko. "A Cold War Chapter Closes in State." *New York Times (1923-Current file)*, Jul 12, 1992, pp. 498, *ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The New York Times*, https://search.proquest.com/docview/108891843?accountid=46854.

This source is a newspaper article. It was used to gain specific information on the Westport site. It helped us understand the controversy over the Westport site and how people reacted.

Doyle, J. H. "Site CL-67 - Lakefront Airport." *ARADCOM*, ARADCOM, 28 Feb. 2017, nikehercules.tripod.com/cl-67.html.

This is an image depicted an aerial view of a Nike Site. It was used to give the reader context.

Henkels, Francis H., and Helen Garten. "Study Reports for Proposed Local Historic Property Designations." *Westport, CT Government*, Historical Perpspectives Inc., 4 Mar.

2016, www.westportct.gov/modules/showdocument.aspx?documentid=9148.

This source is a letter. It was used to gain context on how Westport's NIKE Missile Site was created and how people planned to repurpose it. This source helped us gain an understanding of how NIKE sites are constructed and altered.

Krasne, Sara. "Newspaper Clippings about Westport and Fairfield Nike Missile Sites." Newspaper Clippings about Westport and Fairfield Nike Missile Sites, by Westport Historical Society Archives, Westport, Fairfield, Bridgeport, 1960. Westport Historical Society Archives.

This source is a compilation of newspaper clippings from the Westport Historical Society archive collection. They were used to gain insight on the citizen's perspectives on the missile sites through their installment, usage and deconstruction. This source was primarily used as images.

Lorton Heritage Society. "Nike Missile Site." *Live Science*, Live Science, 2017, www.livescience.com/40759-scientist-tracks-forgotten-missile-sites.html.

This image depicts an aerial view of a nike missile site. It was used as a decoration on the website.

"Lt. Col. Richard E. Lowry (the Site's Commanding Officer) Shaking Hands with an Unidentified Officer." *Cold War-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 18 May 2017, coldwar-ct.com/Nike HA-85 Avon Simsbury.html.

This source is an image that helps the viewer understand the roles of the NIKE site workers and bolsters their background information on the topic.

Manchester, CT Message Board. "Missile Battery (Launcher) Area on Line St." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 1957, coldwar-ct.com/Nike HA-25 Manchester.html.

This image features a missile, allowing the viewer to understand what the NIKE missiles looked like.

"Map Showing Location of Admin. and IFC Base and Location of Launcher Area." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 1973, coldwar-ct.com/Nike HA-25\_Manchester.html.

The map shows the layout of a missile site, allowing the audience to conceptualize how the site's components were typically laid out.

"Missile Ready to Fire." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 18 May 1957, coldwar-ct.com/Nike\_HA-26\_Portland.html.

The images of missile in a firing position reinforces the purpose of the sites.

Muth, Eric P. "Med Nike Ajax 1960-1963 and 98.2 Westport B Battery." Eric P. Muth, 25 Jan. 2018.

A compilation of site and veteran photos provided by military veteran Eric P. Muth.

"Nike Ajax Missile Being Inspected." *Coldwar-CT*, Coldwar-Ct.com, 18 May 1957, coldwar-ct.com/Nike\_HA-26\_Portland.html.

This photo further emphasizes the roles of the officers and the missiles on the site.

"Westport Accuses Army of Reneging on Nike-Site Plan." New York Times (1923-Current file), Feb 19, 1964, pp. 41, ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The New York Times, https://search.proquest.com/docview/115679355?accountid=46854.

This source is a historical newspaper and it helped us understand that the town's reaction when the Army occupied the NIKE site land for longer than they had originally promised. We used this as specific evidence to support and create out thesis.

"Westport Students Will Get Observatory at Nike Site." *New York Times (1923-Current file)*, May 09, 1965, pp. 67, *ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The New York Times*, https://search.proquest.com/docview/116845261?accountid=46854.

This source is a historical newspaper that helped broaden our understanding of how the Westport NIKE site was repurposed into an observatory. We used this source to acquire background information about the current state of old sites.

Witkin, Richard. "NIKE'S FIRST FIGHT IS FOR GOOD SITES." New York Times (1923-Current file), Feb 06, 1955, pp. 38, ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The New York Times, https://search.proquest.com/docview/113223451?accountid=46854.

This source is a historical newspaper and was used to get an idea of how the community acted against the sites in Westport. We learned about the local resistance of the citizens and how the Army responded.

## **Secondary Sources**

"ASK THE COURANT." *Hartford Courant*, Dec 06, 2004, pp. B3, *Hartford Courant*, https://search.proquest.com/docview/256892966?accountid=46854.

This article was in a question and answer format. It was used to acquire background knowledge on Nike Missile Sites.

Burgeson, John. "Nike Site Ceremony to Recall 'Last Line of Defense'." *Connecticut Post*, www.ctpost.com/local/article/Nike-site-ceremony-to-recall-last-line-of-4892610.php.

This article outlines how NIKE sites were planned and constructed to protect Bridgeport. We used this source to understand how these sites were connected and to further gain background information on the topic.

"City Ceremony Notes Closing of Nike Missile Base in Milford 50 Years Ago." *Milford Mirror*, 3 Oct. 2013,

www.milfordmirror.com/9245/city-ceremony-notes-closing-of-nike-missile-base-in-milfor d-50-years-ago/.

This source is an article that helped us further understand the topic because it gave background information, which was needed in order to understand the scenario in certain towns. It also gave us information on the missiles themselves and how they worked.

"History of the Westport Astronomical Society." *Westport Astronomical Society*, 24 June 2016, www.was-ct.org/about-us/history/.

This source is an article with many images. We used the source to gather photos of the Westport NIKE site, now known as the Rolnick Observatory. This source gave real photos taken of the Nike radar site, where the Observatory is now.

Hoisington, Daniel J. "HISTORIC AMERICAN ENGINEERING RECORD NIKE MISSILE BATTERY ." HISTORICAL AND DESCRIPTIVE DATA , U.S. Government,lcweb2.loc.gov/master/pnp/habshaer/mn/mn0500/mn0595/data/mn0595data.pdf.

This source is a report. It was used to gather evidence on the typical local opposition that occurred when Nike sites were implemented. We used this source as evidence as well.

Liotta, Jarrett. "Effort to Preserve Vestiges of Westport Nike Missile Base on Officials' Radar." Westport News,

www.westport-news.com/news/article/Effort-to-preserve-vestiges-of-Westport-Nike-5925 655.php

This source is a website that was used to learn about the current state of Westport's NIKE sites and for direct quotes about the topic. This source bolstered my understanding of the components of a NIKE site and how they were repurposed.

Marteka, P. (2010, Dec 17). NIKE MISSILES STRIKE A CHORD. Hartford Courant Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/820132215?accountid=46854

This source is an article that features the perspective of a child living in a connecticut town that had a NIKE site. We used this source to understand how the sites were advertised and how the children perceived them.

Marteka, P. (1999, May 05). EXPLORING A NOT-SO-DISTANT PLACE CROMWELL NIKE MISSILE LAUNCH SITE IS UP-CLOSE LINK TO THE COLD WAR. *Hartford Courant* Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/256123410?accountid=46854

The article explains why Hartford was protected by various Nike Sites. We used the source to gain background information about the Nike sites surrounding Hartford.

"Nike BR-73 Westport." Cold War-Ct, coldwar-ct.com/Nike\_BR-73\_Westport.html

This source was used for images and gave us valuable photos of one of the Nike Sites in Westport. The specific photos in this source helped give us a visual context of the missile site

Rierden, Andi "Evicted by an Act of Congress." *New York Times (1923-Current file)*, Apr 22, 1990, pp. 2, *ProQuest Historical Newspapers: The New York Times*, https://search.proquest.com/docview/108595688?accountid=46854.

This source is a newspaper article. This article was used to give another view on the Army's decision to build the missle sites. It contributed to our information by allowing us to see how military families were affected.

Sandgren, P. "Cold War History: Nike Missile Sites in Connecticut." 17 Oct. 2013, ctgis.uconn.edu/archive/2013 11 20/Sandgren NikeSites.pdf.

This source is a map and it gives an idea of where missile sites stood in Connecticut. This was useful for our research because it helped us visualize the locations in Connecticut.

Smoley, John Knute. "Seizing Victory from the Jaws of Deterrence: Preservation and Public Memory of America's Nike Air Defense Missile System." *UNIVERSITY OF Smoley, John CALIFORNIA Santa Barbara and CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY Sacramento*,

Dec. 2008, www.railsoft.com/nike/Nike-and-Public-Memory-by-John-Smoley.pdf.

This source is a report on nike missile sites. It was used to gather information on the conflict that occurred between towns and the military when the sites proposed for the communities.

Stashower, Gloria (1978, Feb 19). Westport group aims for the stars. *New York Times* (1923-Current File) Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/docview/123812340?accountid=46854

This source is a newspaper article. This source was used to gain an understanding of how the 'iron ring' of NIKE sites operated and why the surrounded Bridgeport.

"Where Missile Sites Once Stood in Connecticut." *Fairfield Citizen*, www.fairfieldcitizenonline.com/news/article/Where-missile-sites-once-stood-in-Connecti Cut-5376947.php.

This source is an article that was used to provide context of what the NIKE sites were repurposed into in several towns. This source helped us understand the transformation of the land from NIKE sites to modern facilities.

"When The Cold War Came To Town." 06880, 8 Oct. 2011, 06880danwoog.com/2011/10/11/when-the-cold-war-came-to-town-photos-tk/.

This source is an article. It gave us a great deal of information regarding the specific Nike sites in Westport and also provided images. It helped us understand our topic because of how specific it was, and it gave detail on the history of the sites.

Woog, Dan. "When The Cold War Came To Town." 06880, Dan Woog, 8 Oct. 2011, 06880danwoog.com/2011/10/11/when-the-cold-war-came-to-town-photos-tk/. This source is a blog post about Nike Missile Sites in Westport. It was used as a jumping off point for research and to acquire a topic overview.